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September 1, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance to authorize the acquisition and condemnation of property related to construction of the conveyance facilities for the Brightwater Regional Wastewater Treatment System (Brightwater Project).

Ordinance 13680, which adopted the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP), calls for construction of a new north treatment plant, now known as the Brightwater treatment system, by 2010 to protect public health and the environment by ensuring we have sufficient capacity to meet our region’s wastewater treatment needs.  In November 2003, King County issued its Final Environmental Impact Statement (FEIS) regarding the Brightwater Project and in December 2003 I selected the Route 9 – 195th Street system as the final alternative.  The selected system includes the construction of a new regional treatment plant, deep tunnel conveyance facilities, a marine outfall and four primary portal sites along the 195th Street conveyance route.

Quality wastewater treatment is essential to protect public health and the environment.  As our population grows, a new wastewater treatment system called Brightwater is needed to serve north King County and south Snohomish County.  Without Brightwater, we risk sewage overflows that could adversely impact our economy, our water quality, and our public health.

King County has a legal obligation to provide wastewater treatment in the central Puget Sound region.  Expanding our wastewater treatment system to meet our growing needs sometimes requires the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) to acquire property on which to build new facilities.  Besides acquiring parcels, sometimes WTD must acquire easements from property owners to use a portion of their land for a specific purpose, such as building and permanently locating a tunnel or pipeline.

In planning the expansion of our wastewater treatment facilities, WTD strives to be a good neighbor.  Identifying property to purchase includes first seeking out publicly owned land, then vacant or underdeveloped property, or occupied property with willing sellers.  In acquiring property, the goal is to minimize wherever possible impacts to property owners and the broader community.
Occasionally WTD identifies a parcel of private property needed to complete a project that the owner is unwilling to sell.  For that reason, it is sometimes necessary to acquire property through condemnation, which is taking private property for public use, subject to the payment of just compensation, through the government’s power of eminent domain. 

The powers relative to water pollution abatement in RCW 35.58.200 allow King County to pursue condemnation when it is necessary to build facilities that protect public health and the environment.  However, WTD considers condemnation a last resort to be used only after other reasonable options to acquire property have failed.

King County began acquisition of property for the Brightwater Treatment Plant site pursuant to Ordinance 14699, adopted by the King County Council in June 2003.  The King County Council is presently considering two ordinances (File 2004-0317 and File 2004-0231) that would authorize the condemnation, if necessary, of certain properties required for the Brightwater Project site and certain conveyance facilities (portal locations and safety relief point).  The proposed ordinance would authorize the acquisition and condemnation, if necessary, of all identified subsurface utility easements required for the conveyance facilities along the 195th Street conveyance alignment, including local connections between existing wastewater facilities (Swamp Creek and North Creek connectors).  A map of the alignment described in this ordinance is enclosed.

A total of 149 individual subsurface utility easements are needed to construct and operate pipelines that will range from 32 to 456 feet below the surface.  For 140 of the 149 properties, the pipelines will be more than 70 feet deep.  Because of the depth, the owners’ use of their property will not be affected, and most owners are unlikely to hear or feel pipeline construction.  King County’s experience with similar pipelines demonstrates that surface structures are not disturbed, and this will be confirmed by monitoring during and after construction.  King County’s experience also indicates that the easements will not have a measurable impact on property value because they do not disturb the surface or affect the potential future use of the properties.  For the properties where the pipeline depth is 70 feet or less, King County will take extra precautions that will include monitoring, evaluation and communication with the property owners.

Property acquisition and relocation assistance services began for the Brightwater Project to benefit property owners and King County, and to meet the target online date of 2010 for Brightwater treatment system facilities.  Equally important to meeting the 2010 schedule is the timely acquisition of utility easements required to construct approximately 16 miles of conveyance pipelines to and from the treatment plant.  With the availability of sufficient design information, we are now ready to begin acquiring these easements.
Based on preliminary design information, informational letters were sent in March 2004 to 164 potentially affected property owners.  Public meetings were subsequently held in Shoreline, Kenmore and Woodinville in March 2004 to explain the project and the conveyance pipeline corridors.  Follow up contacts were made, both in person and by telephone, to respond to property owner inquiries.  As a result of continuing design, updated letters were sent in April and May 2004 to inform some owners that their properties would no longer be required, or, in a few cases, to add new owners to the list of potential easement properties.

In June 2004, a final list of affected owners was developed from 30 percent design information.  In July 2004, owners received notice that an easement across their property was necessary to construct conveyance facilities for the Brightwater Project.  Public meetings will be held in August 2004 through November 2004 to provide project information, including construction methods and a description of the easement acquisition process.  The WTD will conduct one-on-one meetings with easement property owners this summer.
The WTD will follow its adopted real property acquisition procedures to ensure the easement acquisition process is fair and consistent, and in accordance with state and federal guidelines.  King County has hired an independent third party appraisal company to estimate the market value of the subsurface easement.
The appraisal process should be completed this fall.  Afterwards, property owners will receive a written offer to purchase the needed subsurface easement based upon the appraiser's opinion of value.  Owners will have the opportunity to present information that may be relevant in determining the value of the subsurface easement across their property.  The WTD’s real property agents will talk to each property owner and provide help as needed throughout the entire process.

In addition, informational packages are being given to each local jurisdiction along the alignment to explain the property rights needed for the conveyance facilities, the acquisition process, and the schedule.  A specific area on the Brightwater Project Web site has been created to communicate with affected property owners about real estate acquisition.

It is anticipated that conveyance pipelines between the Brightwater Treatment Plant and Puget Sound will be constructed under four large tunnel construction contracts.  The contracts are scheduled for bidding between July 2005 and July 2006 to complete the conveyance pipelines for treatment plant operation in 2010.  The required pipeline easements are to be acquired before the contracts are bid.

Consistent with adopted real property acquisition procedures, voluntary negotiations to purchase the easements are scheduled to begin when the appraisals to determine fair market value are completed, which is this fall.  Condemnation proceedings would be initiated only after determining that voluntary negotiations have failed to reach agreement on a purchase price in a timely manner.  The project timeline on page four of this letter portrays the need to have the condemnation authority in hand before the end of 2004 so that we can meet the schedule commitments for Brightwater construction.
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I believe the benefits to the property owners and King County, and the overall project timeline, justify the adoption of this ordinance, which provides protection and assurances to all sellers in accordance with King County’s adopted acquisition procedures, and federal and state law.  Also, there are potential tax advantages associated with the sale of property under threat of condemnation, even when the property owner is a willing seller.
I strongly recommend that the King County Council approve this ordinance.  My staff is available to help the Council in any way necessary to assist in your review.  If you have any questions regarding this proposed legislation, please call Christie True, Manager of the Major Capital Improvements Program in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1236.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Verna Bromley, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Steve Broz, Budget Supervisor, OMB


Darcia Thurman, Budget Analyst, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Don Theiler, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD), DNRP


Christie True, Manager, Major Capital Improvement Program, WTD, DNRP
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